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At its meeting of March 28, 2007, the Preparatory Committee received from the Secretary General the proposed program-budget for fiscal year 2008 (AG/CP/doc.719/07) (hereinafter “the budget proposal”).  The Preparatory Committee forwarded the proposal for analysis by its Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters (“the Subcommittee”).  The Secretary General reported that expenditure by the Organization was projected to total US$87.5 million in 2008, six million dollars more, in nominal terms, than the budgetary ceiling set by the General Assembly in its resolution AG/RES. 2257 (XXXVI-O/06).  The Secretary General went on to explain that, in real terms, that figure amounted to what was needed to maintain, in full, the purchasing power of the US$81.5 million established by the General Assembly at its thirty-sixth regular session, held in 2006. 

The Subcommittee, which I have the honor to chair in my capacity as Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs, heard detailed reports on the budget proposal from the different secretariats in the General Secretariat:  the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, the Department of International Legal Affairs; the Secretariat for Political Affairs, the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security, and the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development.  The Subcommittee also had the opportunity to hear a detailed presentation by the Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert Ramdin.

Given that the proposed budget exceeded by US$6 million the budgetary ceiling set by the General Assembly, the Subcommittee asked the Preparatory Committee to rule on consideration of the new ceiling proposed by the Secretary General.  Subsequently, at its meeting of May 3, 2007, the Preparatory Committee authorized the Subcommittee to consider the Secretary General’s proposal with a budgetary ceiling of US$87.5 million.

The Subcommittee established two working groups: one to study and analyze the budget proposal, and the other to prepare the text of the draft budget resolution to be presented to the General Assembly for its adoption.  The Subcommittee elected Mrs. Margarita Arango, Alternate Representative of Colombia, as Chair of the first working group and Mr. Sebastián Molteni, Alternate Representative of Argentina, as Chair of the second working group.

After reviewing each chapter of the budget proposal, the working group chaired by the representative of Colombia, agreed to accept the adjustments proposed by the Secretary General, which included, inter alia, an increase of US$589,000 over the budget adopted for 2007 to strengthen the activities of the Offices of the General Secretariat in the Member States, and an increase of US$200,000 in support of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights and the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights.  The working group also reiterated to the General Secretariat that, pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 2257 (XXXVI-O/06), two P-4 positions had to be reinstated:  one to support the Chair of the Permanent Council and the other to support the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security.  The group also instructed the General Secretariat to establish a lower professional position in support of the Inter-American Commission of Women, and to strengthen the Office of International Law with an extra US$20,000; the Secretariat of the Inter-American Committee against Terrorism with an additional US$30,000; and the Department of Social Development and Employment with a further US$20,000.  These reinforcements should be carried out without altering the proposed budgetary ceiling of US$87.5 million.

The working group entrusted with preparing the text of the draft resolution to be presented to the General Assembly completed the preambular session and general provisions on May 24, 2007. The text contains various instructions to the General Secretariat aimed at: streamlining the Organization’s managerial, financial, and accounting procedures; taking steps to ensure continuity in efforts to maintain the efficiency and productivity of the Offices of the General Secretariat in the member states; encouraging the promotion of gender equity and equality; redoubling efforts to raise external funding; implementing the resolutions adopted by the General Assembly; promoting the hemispheric agenda; setting deadlines for determining a methodology for calculating the scale of quota assessments of the member states; and seeking methodologies for protecting the Organization’s financial stability.

It is worth pointing out that, at the meetings of both working groups, member states called for strict observance of the schedule for delivering the program-budget and the information accompanying it.  Article 90 of the General Standards establishes that the proposed program-budget must be presented to the Preparatory Committee at least ninety days before the opening date of the General Assembly session.  This allows member states the sufficient time they need to conduct an in-depth analysis of the budget proposal and to do so with due diligence and in good time.


Both of the Subcommittee’s working groups concluded their work without having reached a consensus on two closely related topics:  Financing of the program-budget and the budgetary ceiling for 2009.  With respect to the former, several delegations pointed out that they lacked the necessary instructions to be able to pronounce on a final decision regarding the total quotas that the General Assembly should assign to the member states in order to finance the 2008 program-budget at the level proposed by the Secretary General.  As regards the second issue, it is very difficult to take a decision without first having settled the other question.


The task of forging the consensus required for both these matters now falls to this Preparatory Committee, in the hope that by raising them to a higher forum, the political will to reach this elusive agreement will materialize in the form of a completed draft resolution, as on previous occasions.


This draft resolution, AG/CP/doc.735/07, is hereby submitted to this Preparatory Committee for due consideration.  It includes a proposal by the Chair on the subject of financing, based on consultations with the representatives of all the regional groups, and with Canada and the United States.  This proposal seeks to reconcile the positions and criteria noted by the Chair.


I would like to thank the delegations for their interest and dedication.  Their comments and active participation in this process, as members of the Subcommittee and the working groups, constituted a valuable contribution and testify to the member states’ commitment to the wellbeing of the Organization.


Francisco Villagrán de León

Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Guatemala
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